
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1The Brooks County Board of Commissioners met for a Special Called Meeting Wednesday, , 2025, at 4:00 p.m., at the Brooks County Administrative Building, in the Commissioners Meeting Room, located at 610 South Highland Road, Quitman, GA. Commissioners present were: Mr. Patrick Folsom, Chairman, Mr. James Maxwell, Vice Chairman, Mrs. Myra Exum; Mr. Willie Cody; and Mr. Lee Larko. Others present: Mr. Buddy Johnson, County Administrator; was present via telephone, Ms. Patricia Williams, County Clerk; Ms.  Kim Daniels, Human Resources, and Mr. Jason Kemp, County Attorney; and various residents.
SPECIAL CALLED MEETING

I.   CALL TO ORDER  
 A.  Prayer/Pledge – Mr. Gary Christian lead all in attendance in prayer and pledge of allegiance.
 II.   Formal Action Request
1. FA038-2025 – Fire Fee Settlement – Approve/Rejection – County Attorney, Mr. Jason Kemp, presented a slide show presentation of the fire fee litigation settlement of Schreck v. Brooks County. Attorney Kemp provided a summary of the fire fee litigation settlement.  The Board approved an Ordinance in 2014 to set fees for fire protection services for unincorporated Brooks County to streamline easy collection for fire protection. Plenty of Georgia counties uses this and have adopted an ordinance. What is the difference between a fee and a tax?  Brooks County is not the only county that has gotten sued.  There is a four-part test; the fee is related to the benefit received; there is a charge for a particular service; the Payor of the fee receives benefit, and the non-fee payor does not receive benefit.  The plaintiff in the case addressed the issue of non-fee payors still getting fire protection as well as the payors of the fee. The fee is set on the type of property; there is no uniformity on the size of the property; the fee is the same whether the property is large or small. The Board was advised to try and settle the case due to the scope of liability if Brooks County is found liable for unintentional unlawful tax. The settlement was negotiated for $1million. If it had gone to trial; it would likely have ended up with an $8 Million judgment; it could go down to $4 Million if litigation counsel was successful in attacking the class certification.  The funds will go to the Class Action account, if all funds are not disbursed, funds will come back to the County.  The Board wanted to schedule the meeting so that the citizens could attend and understand that the Board did what they thought was in the best interest of Brooks County. But the settlement had to be approved before July 1 and then go to the Judge for signature.  This was not the choice of the Board; this is not what they wanted to do; but it could have been a larger windfall if the case went to court.  Mr. Maxwell made the motion to accept the settlement agreement presented in the amount of $1 million in the case of Schreck v. Brooks County, Mrs. Exum seconded. The vote was unanimous.
III.      ADJOURNMENT
The Board adjourned at 4:22pm, on the motion by Mr. Maxwell, seconded by Mr. Larko.

Mr. Patrick Folsom, Chairman

Mr. James (Buddy) Johnson, County Administrator

Ms. Patricia A. Williams, County Clerk
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